
 
PUBLIC HEARING – MINUTES 

 

Minutes of the Public Hearing held on Monday, September 18, 2017  

in the gymnasium at Anmore Elementary School, 30 Elementary Road, 

Anmore, BC 
 

 

ELECTED OFFICIALS PRESENT  ELECTED OFFICIALS ABSENT 

Mayor John McEwen    Nil 

Councillor Ryan Froese 

Councillor Ann-Marie Thiele  

Councillor Kim Trowbridge 

Councillor Paul Weverink 

 

OTHERS PRESENT 

Juli Kolby, Chief Administrative Officer 

Christine Milloy, Manager of Corporate Services 

Jason Smith, Manager of Development Services 

Martin Greig, Building Inspector & Bylaw Enforcement Officer 

 

1. Call to Order 

 

Mayor McEwen called the Public Hearing to order at 7:05 p.m. 

 

2. Opening Statement by the Chair – Mayor John McEwen 

 

Mayor McEwen presented an opening statement, which included the following 

highlighted points: 

 The Public Hearing is being held under the authority of section 464 of the Local 

Government Act. 

 Anyone who believes that his or her interests are affected by the proposed Zoning 

Bylaw will be provided an opportunity to present comments about the Bylaw. 

 The Zoning Bylaw, in its present draft form, was available to the public for review 

over the past 2 months and has been presented various times to the public in the 

last year.  

 Once the Public Hearing is concluded, the Local Government Act requires that 

Council not accept any further input from the public relating to the proposed bylaw 

unless another public hearing is scheduled.  

 Any questions that arise following the Public Hearing are to be directed to Staff. 

 

3. Presentation of Bylaw No. 568-2017 

 

The purpose of the Bylaw is to replace the existing Zoning Bylaw with an updated 

version, which was last adopted in 2005. The Zoning Bylaw regulates land use and 

density within the municipal boundaries of the Village of Anmore. The changes being 

proposed in Anmore Zoning Bylaw No. 568-2017 will affect all properties and lands 

within the Village. 
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Jason Smith presented an overview of the bylaw review process and highlights of the 

major changes included in the proposed bylaw. A copy of Mr. Smith’s presentation is 

attached herein and forms part of these Minutes. 

 

4. Statement by the Corporate Officer  

 

Christine Milloy presented a statement, which included the following highlighted points: 

 The public notification requirements of the Local Government Act were met. 

 Fifteen written submissions were received by the deadline. 

 

5. Written Submissions 

 

The following list shows written submissions received by the Corporate Officer prior to 

the Public Hearing. All correspondence noted is attached herein and form part of these 

Minutes. 

 

1. Iryna Babik, 106 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

2. Oleskii Babik, 106 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

3. Robert Boies, President, Anmore Green Estates Strata LMS 3080, letter received 

September 5, 2017 

4. Dave Leyh, 122 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

5. Louise Leyh, 122 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

6. Alfred Lo, 114 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

7. Allessandro Messina, 101 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

8. Candace Messina, 101 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

9. Louis and Sandy Meyer, 1161 Robin Way, email received September 15, 2017 

10. Wanchao Xie, 142 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

11. Sara Zajac, 130 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

12. Thomas Zajac, 130 Blackberry Drive, email received September 18, 2017 

13. Thomas Zajac, 130 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

14. Dorota Zygmunt, 138 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

15. Markus Zygmunt, 138 Blackberry Drive, letter received September 18, 2017 

 

The following submissions were provided to the Corporate Officer during the Public 

Hearing. They are attached herein and form part of these Minutes. 

 

1. Robert Bradbury, architect and representative for Countryside, letter received 

September 18, 2017 

2. Coleen Hackinen, 105 Elementary Road, letter received September 18, 2017 

 

6. Comments from the Public 

 

There were 88+/- public members in attendance. Following are public comments, in the 

order in which they were heard. 
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1. Glen Coutts, 105 Elementary Road, commented that he is surprised that the 

Village correspondence that highlights the proposed changes does not include the 

proposal for ¼ acre lots for CD zones. He added that he is opposed to that, as was 

also expressed by many attendees at the Public Information Meeting. He added 

that the legality of the septic field access at Anmore Green should be looked into. 

 

2. Dick Cresswell, 1608 East Road, asked questions regarding section 7.2.3 of the 

proposed Zoning Bylaw: 1. What’s the reason for this change? 2. Does this apply 

to existing panhandles? 3. Does this apply to easements? 4. Since the panhandle is 

an integral part of the whole parcel, but 50% is excluded from the calculation of 

parcel size, who owns it; who pays taxes on it; and who maintains it? He 

commented that if the responsibility does not belong to the Village, then the 

proposed change should be removed as the Village cannot confiscate property 

that it has no right to. 

 

3. Robert Boies, 102 Blackberry Drive and Anmore Green Estates Strata President, 

commented that Anmore has grown over the years at a predictable pace, despite 

many financial issues. He added that the Village has assets that it has no money to 

pay for. He further added that the septic plant at Anmore Green Estates continues 

to be non-compliant, and he claimed that today’s heavy rains caused fecal coliform 

to flood out of the field, affecting 2,200 children and recreation users. He asked 

Council to stay with current zoning on this property so it can be used for its 

intended use. 

 

4. Ray Neufeld, 1171 Robin Way, commented that he recently heard radio 

comments by the Mayor that neighbourhoods are changing in Anmore and more 

investment is welcome. He added that the Village would be wise to look into 

connecting sewer for the 39 units and easement properties. 

 

5. Doug Richardson, 2305 East Road and 2794 Sunnyside Road, commented that 

the materials express a desire to better reflect the Official Community Plan, but he 

has not seen an explanation on how this would be better. He suggested that a 

guide be provided for residents on how to interpret the information. He added that 

it appears that the Village wants to enforce landscaping, restrict trailers of all sizes 

and the number of vehicles allowed, and that the bylaw is unclear on what is 

allowable. He further added that there seems to be an overbearing feel in Anmore 

now, where one or two people forcing the issue, and he does not understand why 

the Village cares if someone wants two houses on a large lot. He further 

suggested that the Village providing clarifying information and provide examples 

to show intents. Staff responded that, with regard to accessory buildings, the 

Village proposes to allow more, not less, and this carries over the intent of the 

current zoning below. He added that implications of parking and storage for all 

zones proposes to allow four vehicles, either a utility trailer or a recreational vehicle 

and one boat. 
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6. Coleen Hackinen, 105 Elementary Road, commented that she is thankful to the 

volunteers and to staff and Council for their involvement in preparing the bylaw, 

and stated that she supports some of the changes, but not all. She added that her 

main concern is regading the ¼ acre lot size and related floor area ratio for 

Comprehensive Development zones, as she believes a ¼ acre is too small because 

the increased density will have negative effects, including on the natural 

environment and with surface water runoff. She suggested that clarification is 

needed for the reference of 90m2 provision that the garage is not included in floor 

area calculation. She presented a letter to the Corporate Officer for inclusion with 

written submissions. Staff responded that, for clarity, there is currently no limit on 

lot size; only a limit on density, which is in the Official Community Plan. The intent 

was to provide guidelines to help shape how Comprehensive Development zones 

are proposed. 

 

7. Ray Houle, 2280 East Road, commented that he became aware of the information 

on the weekend and there are few things that personally affect him, including the 

reference for derelict vehicles. He added that he had a car that he was working on 

for several years that sat on his property, and he understands the need for 

reference in the bylaw, but he doesn’t fully understand the intent. He added that 

he is also opposed to the reference for motorhomes and utility trailers, and asked if 

he would be in contravention of a bylaw to have them both parked on his property. 

He further asked for clarification of reference to insurance on trailers and vehicles 

when not in use. Staff responded that the licence section may be an overreach and 

it will be reviewed, and added that the intent is to ensure that the vehicles belong 

to the owner of the property to preclude someone from offering a service to others 

to park vehicles on a property. 

 

8. Victor Gonzales, 136 Evergreen Crescent, commented that the septic field is 

contaminating the school fields and there are two options: that Anmore Green 

Estates gets hooked up to sewer or that it (septic) be repaired. He added that it 

cannot be repaired under the current permit, but if it could the cost would be 

$600,000. He further added that the cost to connect to sewer would be $100,000, 

which is included in the financial arrangement with the developer. 

 

9. Nancy McPherson, 798 Spence Way, asked for clarification regarding the 

reference to trailers; specifically the size of trailers. Staff responded that she made 

a good suggestion. 

 

10. Robert Bradbury, architect and representative for Countryside Estates, 

commented that he applauds the Village for clarifying some of the definitions, and 

added that he has three points to mention: (1) for section 9.2.3, he believes it is 

unnecessary as it is already being achieved; (2) for section 9.2.4(a), the setback 

alignment proposal seems imbalanced as it will favour some sites; and (3) for 

section 9.2.7(c), proposal is based on an understanding of adequate storm 

drainage, and in can be written in a simple way, in conformance with the Building 
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Code, which says that you can prove basements where adequate storm drainage 

can be provided, in accordance with provision of 9.14.5 of the BC Building Code.  

 

11. Richard Knowles, 3116 Sunnyside Road, asked what the bylaw fines would be for 

having an extra trailer or boat or other similar bylaw infraction. Staff responded 

that the Village tries to encourage compliance and use opportunities to educate 

residents about what is possible; there are no prescribed fines set for such an 

infraction. 

 

12. Jim Korchinkski, 1630 East Road, asked if the reference for two single family 

residences on one parcel would be grandfathered or if there would have to be an 

easement or a panhandle. Staff responded that, if the proposed change was 

accepted, the homes would be considered non-conforming and would be 

permitted; meaning that they do not comply with existing rules, and it would be 

assumed that they had complied when the house was constructed in accordance 

with the required building permit. 

 

13.   Peter Herzig, 3295 Sunnyside Road, asked for clarification regarding the bylaw 
adoption process. Mayor McEwen responded that first and second readings were 
given, currently is the Public Hearing, and following the Public Hearing no further

public comments are to come forward to Council, and Council has the opportunity 
at the next Council Meeting to give third reading or third and fourth reading. 

 

14. Doug Richardson, 1056 Ravenswood Drive, asked for the reasoning of four 

vehicles per house, and for clarification of what is defined as a ‘car’ – does it 

include motorbikes, tractors, other vehicles. Staff responded that the reference is 

for four vehicles parked outside visible. 

 

15. Glen Coutts, 105 Elementary Road, commented that he supports Ray Houle’s 

comments regarding vehicles as this is going overboard. He added that, regarding 

two family residences in the RS-1 zone, under provincial regulation people can go 

to 0.66 acres, and asked why having a second house should be difference than 

having a cottage house. He added that the proposal is somewhat detracting from 

property owner freedoms. Staff responded that coach houses are permitted on 

larger lots, 1 acre or larger, and added that the difference between a coach house 

and second house is the limit on size. 

 

16. Dick Cresswell, 1608 East Road, referenced item 10 on the mail drop notice, with 

comment that he does not understand the restriction to one house on a larger 

property, and he feels like he is being urbanized. He added that he does not think 

the rezoning has been well thought out and he thinks that staff should go back to 

the drawing board and listen what the people have said and do something 

different. He asked if this applies to existing panhandles, and staff responded that 

the existing ones would not be impacted as this regulation would be for any new 

subdivision. He also asked if this applies to easements, and staff responded that it 
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is dependent on the calculation for minimum lot size of the property being created. 

He also asked, since the panhandle is an integral part of the whole parcel, and 

50% is excluded, who owns it, and staff responded that the property owner does. 

He commented that staff should tell the assessor about this because they do not 

understand this. He also asked who pays taxes on it, and staff responded that 

taxes are assessed based on the assessed value. He also asked who maintains it, 

and staff responded that, like any current panhandle, the property owner would 

maintain it. He commented that the property owner should then have the right to 

do with it whatever he wants to do with it. Staff responded that the proposed 

change is to prohibit the creation of a panhandle lot at the beginning. He further 

commented that he does not think this has been well thought out, and he thinks it 

should be changed. 

 

17. Robert Boies, 102 Blackberry Drive and Anmore Green Estates Strata President, 

commented that the 125 residents he represents are contributing to a serious 

health issue in this area every time they flush a toilet. He added that the Village 

does not want to join or have to be part of the Greater Vancouver Sewerage and 

Drainage District system. He added that he met with Metro Vancouver Chair Greg 

Moore, who has agreed to spearhead the UBC agreement. 

 

18. Robert Bradbury, architect and representative for Countryside Estates, asked why 

a special circumstance would be created if there is an option allowable by the BC 

Building Code. He presented a letter to the Corporate Officer for inclusion with 

written submissions. 

 

19. Doug Richardson, 2305 East Road and 2794 Sunnyside Road, suggested that the 

bylaw be changed to allow two 5,000 sq. ft. houses, instead of two 10,000 sq. ft. 

houses. He added that the fairness of bylaws in general needs to be apply to 

everybody, and be well thought out and well stated. He further added that making 

it up as you go along is not okay, so if it is not prescribed in a bylaw then you 

should not get a fine. 

 

20. Louis Meyer, 1161 Robin Way, referenced submissions from Anmore Green 

Estates, and then asked if the Village is going to take boats or cars away. He 

added that all other speakers had their questions answered, but not a word was 

said about Anmore Green Estates. He further added that they pay taxes too, and 

said this bylaw should be rewritten. 

 

21. Kerri Palmer Isaak, 230 Fern Drive, and School Board Trustee (Chair), commented 

that she met with Mr. Boies and School District staff at the site adjacent to 

Anmore Green Estates on September 15, and she wants to assure parents, 

families and students that the site is being monitored extensively, there is no 

negative report, and the testing will continue. She added that the School District is 

happy to help Anmore Green Estates or the Village with whatever outcome 

transpires. 
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22. Victor Gonzales, 136 Evergreen Crescent, commented that the problem at Anmore 

Green Estates was not created by (current residents), and they are being asked to 

remedy a problem that they did not create. 

 

23. Ray Houle, 2280 East Road, asked if a trailer would be grandfathered if already 

owned. Staff responded that a trailer would not be grandfathered. He added that a 

lot of negativity has been heard tonight and he is shocked that we are at this point 

where stuff will be rammed down the community’s throat when they surely do not 

want it. 

 

24.  

  

 

Peter Herzig, 3295 Sunnyside Road, commented that Countryside Village was 
turned into a Strata community, the Council of that time enforced on the 
development to create affordable housing, and residents were told that Council 
would not allow another Anmore Green to happen, with respect to septic issues,

so the information should be rewritten. Staff responded that the issue of sewer 
connection for Anmore Green Estates is not an issue of zoning, rather it is an issue 
of Greater Vancouver Sewerage and Drainage District and the governing

legislation. 

 

25. Cindy Hite, 1062 Magnolia Way, commented on item 4 of the mail drop notice, 

that when she moved to Anmore she was told by developers that there is 

supposed to be a 15 foot greenspace between the end of a yard and a house. In 

the past four years, Magnolia Way is slipping down and she feels deceived about 

moves that are being made because bylaw changes seem to be done in a slippery 

way. She added that preserving the environment is of utmost importance, and she 

sees Anmore being urbanized, adding that she did not buy a home in Anmore to 

be told what vehicles and devices she is allowed to have on her property. 

 

26. Robert Boies, 102 Blackberry Drive and Anmore Green Estates Strata President, 

commented that he wants people to know the struggle that 125 residents have 

been facing. He added that Kerri Palmer Isaak has always been an excellent 

community leader. He further added that it is time to fix this problem. 

 

27. Louis Meyer, 1161 Robin Way, asked if people realize what grandfathered means, 

as it means if something is destroyed then it needs to return to its previous state. 

 

28. Doug Richardson, 2555 East Road and 2794 Sunnyside Road, commented that he 

is appalled at the desire to get into people’s lots, adding that the trailer item 

bothers him a lot. He asked where the complaints about trailers are because it is 

new information that people want this. 

 

29. Ray Neufeld, 1171 Robin Way, referred to the Mayor speaking on a radio show on 

September 15 at 6:20 a.m., where he said that he welcomes more investment and 

change, and then asked why it is being stopped. 
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7. Conclusion 

 

Mayor McEwen made three calls for additional speakers, and then Mayor McEwen 

adjourned the Public Hearing at 8:29 p.m. 

 

 

 

Certified Correct:  Approved by: 

 

 

 

___________________________ ___________________________ 

Christine Milloy  John McEwen 

Manager of Corporate Services Mayor  

 

 

 

THESE MINUTES WERE RECORDED FOR RECORDS PURPOSES ONLY; NOT FOR ADOPTION 

 



New Zoning Bylaw

PUBLIC HEARING – VILLAGE OF ANMORE BYLAW 568-2017 

SEPTEMBER 18, 2017



Zoning Bylaw Update 

 A Zoning Bylaw is a tool to regulate land use and density

 Impacts how a property can be used

 What can be built on a property and where

 Current Zoning Bylaw adopted in 2005



Zoning Bylaw Update

 New OCP adopted in 2014

 Implementation Challenges

 Council Strategic Priority

 Issues identified through discussions with staff, Council and 
Advisory Planning Commission (APC)

 Council initiated Zoning Bylaw Update in November 2016

 Meetings held with APC, design and building community and 
residents of Countryside

 Public Information Meeting held in May 2017 for all residents



Zoning Bylaw – Proposed Changes

 Floor Area – calculation includes parking area above 90 m2

 Highest Building Face, Average Grade Calculation, Height of 
Buildings and Structures

 Retaining Walls – increased distance required between sections 
and the introduction of a grade line



Zoning Bylaw – Proposed Changes

 Landscaping and Screening Requirements – to help mitigate 
impacts of development and retaining walls

 Storage and Parking of Vehicles, Trailers, Boats, and other 
equipment

 Subdivision – 50% of the area of a panhandle included in 
calculation of minimum lot size

 Secondary Suites – Secondary suite in an accessory building 
(coach house) on parcels equal to or larger than an acre can be 
up to 130 m2



Zoning Bylaw – Proposed Changes

RCH-1 ZONE (COUNTRYSIDE)

 Increased Interior Side Yard Setback to 2.2 m (from 1.2 m) for anything 
above the first storey. Increased Exterior Side Yard Setback to 4 m 
from 3 m .

 Increased Rear Yard Setback from to 2 m from 1.5 m.

 Reduced FAR to 0.6 from 0.7.

 Restricted basements to area where proper storm water infrastructure 
is in place.



Zoning Bylaw – Proposed Changes

RCH-1 ZONE (COUNTRYSIDE)

 Restricted basements to area where 
proper storm water infrastructure is in 
place.



Zoning Bylaw – Proposed Changes

RCH-2 ZONE (ANMORE GREEN ESTATES)

 Removed additional development capacity envisioned for the 
community sewage disposal field should it no longer be required. 

RS-1 ZONE

 Increased maximum amount of floor area permitted for accessory 
buildings from 100 m2 to 150 m2.

 Removed ability to have two single family residences on parcels larger 
than 0.8 hectares (~2 acres).

 Reduced rear and interior side yard setbacks for 1 accessory building on 
small lots (less than 1200 m2) .



Zoning Bylaw – Next Steps

 Summary of Public Hearing brought back to Council.

 Council will consider any further changes.

 Can adopt Bylaw as is or propose further changes to the Bylaw.

 If changes involve significant changes to land use or density than 
another Public Hearing is required.

 It is anticipated that this matter will be brought back to Council at 
their October 3, 2017 Regular Council Meeting.



Implications of New Zoning Bylaw

 Building permits in process on date of adoption will need to 
comply with current (2005) zoning bylaw requirements.

 Subdivision applications in process will have 12 months to 
complete subdivision under current zoning (2005) bylaw 
requirements.

 All new building permit or subdivision applications received after 
the adoption of the new zoning bylaw will need to comply with 
the new requirements.
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